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 GRADUATE POLICY COMMITTEE

MINUTES

March 5, 2018
The following members were present: Ulla Sypher, Co-Chair, Communication and Information; David Johnson, Co-Chair, English; Jamila Horabin, Biomedical Sciences; Mai Kung, Nursing; Ron Doel, History; Tomi Gomory, Social Work; Todd Adams, Physics; Ronn Honn, Motion Picture Arts; Gregory Gerard, Accounting; Sudhir Aggarwal, Computer Science; Linda DeBrunner, Engineering; Kimberly Van Weelden, Music; Sonja Siennick, Criminology; Vanessa Dennen, Educational Psychology and Learning Systems; Victor Mesev, Geography.
The following members were absent:  Naresh Dalal, Chemistry and Biochemistry; Christopher Coutts, Urban and Regional Planning; Jeannine Turner, Educational Psychology and Learning Systems; Kim Woody, School of Hospitality; Jay Kesten, Law; David Orozco, RMI, REE and Legal Studies; Stacey VanDyke, Nurse Anesthesia, Applied Studies; Antonio Cuyler, Art Education.
Also present: Mark Riley, Interim Dean, The Graduate School; James Beck, The Graduate School; Judy Devine, The Graduate School; Jennifer Buchanan, Faculty Development and Advancement.
The meeting was called to order at 3:35 P.M. by Ulla Sypher, Co-Chair.   
Previous Meeting Minutes –With no revisions or additions in mind, the meeting minutes for February 5, 2018 were approved. 
Proposal to Waive the GRE for Instructional Systems and Learning Technologies (ISLT)- Dr. Dennen gave a brief overview of the proposal. 
The proposed GRE waiver language reads as follows:

Proposed criteria for waiving GRE admissions requirement in Instructional Systems & Learning Technologies (ISLT).


The following criteria apply only to the ISLT MS degree program. They do not apply to the PhD program.

The GRE requirement will be waived for outstanding applicants meeting ONE of the following criteria:

· 5 years of professional experience as an instructional designer and a 3.0 (or better) upper-division undergraduate GPA from an accredited institution.

· A completed Master’s, JD, MD, or PhD degree with a 3.0 (or better) GPA from a North American accredited institution.

· Completion of 9 graduate credit hours of a graduate certificate from the ISLT program with a graduate GPA of 3.2 or higher.

Applicants must provide evidence to satisfy the criteria being applied.

Dr. Sypher asked if a student can transfer the 9 graduate credit hours from the graduate certificate into his/her master’s degree. Dr. Dennen confirmed this. 
Dr. Horabin asked if any MD or PhD degree would be adequate for the GRE to waived. Dr. Denned stated that “it doesn’t matter to EPLS what discipline the degree is from because as far as we are concerned, anyone who has successfully completed an advanced degree in another area with a 3.0 GPA (or better) should be acceptable.” She explained that it’s a pretty big hassle to force some outstanding applicants to retake the GRE (i.e., professors teaching at other institutions, working nurse practitioners with advanced degrees, etc.).  She noted that many potential graduate students do not finish applications and choose to go to other institutions which advertise that they do not require the standardized exam. 
Dr. Aggarwal asked which criteria for waiving the GRE will be the most utilized. Dr. Dennen explained that “it will most likely be a combination of the professional experience and previous completion of an advanced degree.” She noted that the third criteria involving the completion of 9 graduate credit hours from a graduate certificate will probably not be used as frequently.  
Dr. Gomory was curious as to why a potential applicant needs to have completed a Master’s, JD, MD, or PhD degree with a 3.0 (or better) GPA from a “North American accredited institution.” Dr. Dennen explained that EPLS accepts many international applicants who have completed advanced degrees from foreign institutions they have never heard of (i.e., Saudi Arabia, India, Malaysia, China, etc.). She noted that historically these international applicants take the GRE and obtain relatively lower standardized scores. Therefore, “North American accredited institutions” is specifically stated to be sure that applicants, who may have completed an advanced degree from an unknown international university, is required to take the GRE exam. She confirmed that the program will verify each time that the institution is not only from North America, but also accredited as well for students meeting the advanced degree criteria. 
Dr. Gerard proposed a motion to accept the GRE waiver from ISLT. It was seconded by Dr. Horabin. 

A vote was conducted. All were in favor. 

PASSED
Dr. Adams asked for the chairs to evaluate if there were, or will be, any accreditation concerns with too many programs waiving their standardized exams. Dr. Buchanan did not feel this would be a SACS concern. Dr. Sypher agreed that this should be researched, as well as the option of possibly dropping the university requirement for standardized exams. 
Policy Discussion: Master’s Degree Credit Requirements (4000-level coursework applying)- On February 5, 2018, the GPC discussed the possibility of setting a limit to how many of the 30 hours for a master’s degree should be at the graduate-level versus the undergraduate-level (4000-level). After some discussion, it was recommended that Dr. Sypher and Dr. Johnson present this inquiry to the Faculty Senate to get their input and feedback before making a final decision. 
Dr. Sypher reported that only one individual from the Faculty Senate sent her an email about this matter and strongly recommended that at a minimum, all 30 credit hours be at the graduate-level (5000 or above). She added that the GPC will also need to decide on a semester for implementation if the policy is approved. 
Dr. DeBrunner was concerned that this policy change would restrict master’s students from engaging in interdisciplinary work and prevent them from taking an undergraduate (4000-level) course outside the department. For example, a master’s student in computer engineering deciding to take a mathematics or computer science undergraduate course outside his/her major requirements to complement his/her primary degree. Dr. Adams noted that “there is difference between whether a student can take an undergraduate course and if the undergraduate course should be counting in his/her minimum total hours.” 
Mr. Beck confirmed that nothing prevents or prohibits a graduate program from allowing one of their master’s students from enrolling in an undergraduate course (4000-level). However, if the policy is changed to specifically state that for a master’s degree, a minimum of 30 total hours need to be at the 5000-level or above, then if a student takes a 4000-level course, it will no longer count towards his/her minimum total hours. In such cases, the student can take the undergraduate course, but it would be supplemental (almost like an extra/free elective) and not count towards his/her graduate GPA calculation, total hours, etc. Mr. Beck also noted that this change would have a positive impact on the Registrar’s Office procedurally because they currently have to manually code all undergraduate courses to include them into the student’s total hour calculations. 
Dr. Gomory stated that “education should not be minimal, but maximal.” He was in favor of having all minimum 30 credit hours be at the graduate-level and noted that he was “not opposed to the idea of discouraging master’s students from taking additional, extra credit hours if they are interested in taking an undergraduate course to complement their degree.” He added that “we are talking about graduate programs, therefore, there should be some minimal number of graduate credits that validate this.”

Dr. Adams noted that Dr. Jayne Standley from the Faculty Senate Steering Committee spoke to him and explained that SACS was concerned about this issue a while back. Dr. Buchanan confirmed that SACS can request a pedagogical justification for any program that is under the baseline of 30 graduate credit hours. She stated that the primary goal is to have the university policies streamlined and structured in such a way as to not have to provide justifications to SACS.  
Dr. Sypher asked how many graduate programs would potentially be impacted by this policy change. Mr. Beck noted that less than 150 graduate students are currently enrolled in a 4000-level course this semester compared to Spring 2015 in which there were approximately 400-500 graduate students. He explained that most graduate programs are moving away from allowing a master’s student to take an undergraduate course and are now offering them as co-listed courses at the 5000-level or in some cases, DIS. Overall, there appears to be about 5-10 graduate programs that would be directly impacted and need to make some course adjustments (i.e., work with the University Curriculum Committee to co-list a few undergraduate courses). Some of these programs include Accounting, Music Therapy, Theatre, etc. 
Dr. DeBrunner asked what would happen if, for example, Computer Engineering wants to allow one of their master’s students to take a non-remedial/preparatory course in Mathematics that is not co-listed at the 5000-level and is only offered at the 4000-level. Dr. Sypher stated that in this situation the programs would need to communicate with each other and work with the University Curriculum Committee to co-list that specific course or the student can take it at the 4000-level and it be in addition to his/her minimum 30 total graduate hours. Furthermore, Dr. Sypher noted that programs can set their hours above the minimum 30 total graduate hours to allow this. 
Dr. Aggarwal stated that “it may be more favorable for a Computer Science master’s student to have a senior-level (4000-level) understanding of statistics rather than an advanced 5000-level.” Overall, he noted that he is fine with the policy change as long as it doesn’t prevent a master’s student from taking an extra undergraduate course, possibly outside of the department, from time to time. Dr. Johnson confirmed that nothing would restrict this. 

Interim Dean Riley stated that “units will work with other units.” He noted that he would be very surprised if an outside department “refused” and was unwilling to co-list one of their undergraduate courses at the 5000-level if the course was identified as being beneficial and useful to a graduate student for interdisciplinary study in another unit. He stated that “a graduate degree should consist of graduate coursework and co-listing is the way to do it.” He added that many programs have already co-listed all of their courses at the 5000-level and with SACS starting to look at this more closely, it just seems reasonable to approve this change and move forward in the right direction. 

Dr. Gomory confirmed that it takes minimal work to co-list a course with the University Curriculum Committee. 
Dr. Adams proposed a motion to approve the policy change. Dr. Sypher suggested inserting the language in the Graduate Bulletin for the sections that were previously amended for the minimum of 30 semester hours. 

Additional Graduate Bulletin edits may be needed upon review, but for now, the amended language would read as follows (changes are highlighted in red). 
Types of Programs (page 76 of Graduate Bulletin)
There are two types of programs by which a student may secure a master’s degree: the thesis type and the course type. It is optional with any department whether it requires all majors to proceed under one or the other type, or wheth​er it permits individual students to choose between them. For specific informa​tion, consult the appropriate departmental section of this Graduate Bulletin. 

Thesis-Type Program. To qualify for a master’s degree under this program, the student must complete a minimum of thirty semester hours of graduate credit (5000-level or above) in​cluding thesis credit. At least eighteen of these hours must be taken on a letter-grade basis (A, B, C). The minimum number of thesis hours for completion of a master’s degree shall be six hours. 

Course-Type Program. To qualify for a master’s degree under this program, the student must complete a minimum of thirty semester hours of graduate course​work (5000-level or above). At least twenty-one of these hours must be taken on a letter-grade basis (A, B, C).
Master’s Degree Requirements (Graduate Bulletin, p. 101)
Master’s degree students must complete their program of study within seven calendar years from the time of initial registration; master’s students do not, however, have to meet a specific residency requirement. A thesis-type master’s program requires a minimum of thirty semester hours of graduate credit (5000-level or above), six of which must be thesis credits. A course-type master’s program requires a minimum of thirty semester hours of graduate course​work (5000-level or above). A student who enrolls in thesis hours need not be enrolled continuously thereafter in thesis hours if they meet the minimum University requirement for full-time or part-time enrollment through other coursework. The minimum number of thesis hours required for the master’s degree is six. Students who have left the campus must register for at least two semester hours of thesis credit per term as long as they are receiving faculty supervision. Master’s students should consult regularly with their supervising professor about progress toward the degree.
The motion was seconded by Dr. Horabin.

A vote was conducted. 16 were in favor, 1 was not in favor.  

PASSED

Additionally, Dr. Adams proposed a motion for the implementation and effective date of these changes to start in Fall 2019 in order to give programs enough time to co-list their courses, adjust their curriculums, etc. He noted that grandfathering will need to be considered for students currently taking undergraduate coursework. 

The motion was seconded by Dr. Aggarwal. 

A vote was conducted. All were in favor.   

PASSED

Dr. Adams stated that he would try to place this on the Faculty Senate’s agenda for the March meeting. 
With no further business to be presented, Dr. Sypher adjourned the meeting at 4:30 P.M.[image: image1][image: image2]
